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Newington Historic District Commission – draft MINUTES 
January 16, 2019  –  THIRD WEDNESDAY OF EACH MONTH 
10:00 a.m. 
TOWN OFFICES 
 

Members √ Ted Connors Member (2020) 
√ Christopher Cross Member (2020) 

John Lamson Member (2021) 
√ Edna Gove Member (2021) 
√ Lulu Pickering Member (2020) 
√ Maxine Mintz Pottier Member (2020) 

NellAnn Hiatt Alternate (2020) 

Minutes 
November 
21, 2018 
meeting 

Maxine Pottier asked for clarification about: 
• The library overflow parking lot – the sum that the trustees have as a space 

holder in their budget (bottom of page 2) is only for an engineering design. 
To spend money from the library trust funds, the library trustees have to have 
their request reviewed by the Trustees of the Trust Funds and the Budget 
Committee. Any funds needed for construction costs would be an additional 
request from the Town, likely the following year. It is hoped that the Library 
will not commit funds to creating engineering drawings for a particular 
parking lot design until the All-Interested-Parties meeting(s) have a chance to 
provide input. 

• Meetinghouse ownership – Maxine did an exploratory excursion/site walk 
around the Meetinghouse parking lot to consider overflow parking issues for 
the library. The Town owns the Meetinghouse, currently used by two church 
groups, and the horsesheds. Chris Cross and Edna Gove mentioned that the 
horsesheds could be used for additional parking spots if they were emptied 
and posts were erected by the dividers between the stalls so the sheds would 
not be hit by vehicles. This idea can be added to the list of options under the 
parking section of the All-Interested Parties meeting. 

• Over expenditure of 2018 HDC budget – The HDC had a budget of $3,300 
and a contract for cutting trees for $3,000 with the brush to be removed by 
the town crew. When the town crew was busy at the end of the year, the 
Selectmen OKed an additional $1,000 for the contractor to also remove the 
brush; when the contractor ran into equipment troubles, the Selectmen 
approved spending an additional $1,000 so the project could be completed 
this year, rather than stopping and restarting next year – “get her done” – 
hence the $1,700 overrun. 

• The minutes of the meeting were approved with no changes (Motion by Edna 
Gove, second by Maxine Pottier, unanimous approval). 
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Town 
Report 

• One committee member liked the historical information in Lulu’s draft report; 
another thought it should only cover activities discussed by the HDC; another  
added and removed items from the report to create a new version.  

• Lulu will pull the elements together and submit two reports – an HDC report 
and a Town Historian report.  

General 
Sullivan 
Bridge 

• The HDC is a consulting party to the General Sullivan Bridge 106 process. 
Not much seems to be happening; maybe a letter from the HDC is needed.  

• Chris Cross does not know whether the bridge can be saved at this point. If 
not, historic mitigation funds should be designated to Newington.  

• Lulu Pickering has a dream that the Old Railroad Station might someday be 
returned to the town. The State is doing nothing with the property, and it is 
Newington’s second historic district. It could be a no-cost alternative to the 
State to uphold its historic mitigation responsibilities if the GSB is not 
renovated as previously planned.  

All 
Interested 
Parties 
Meeting 

• The hope is that at least one person from various town committees will attend 
the kick-off meeting on January 29th to toss around ideas on how to improve 
the old town center. All input is welcome. 

• HDC members will contact some of the folks on the various committees to 
put on their “thinking caps,” attend the meeting, and toss out their wishes, 
hopes, dreams, ideas, etc. 

Town 
Planner 
 
Action 
items for 
2019 

Lulu Pickering attended a meeting with the Town Planner on Thursday January 
17th at 11:00 am to discuss ongoing projects, plus anticipated ones for early 2019. 
This information is being included in these minutes for convenience (it was not 
part of the HDC meeting discussions of the previous day): 
• HDC is free to contact the Rockingham Planning Commission for updating 

the inventory of historic resources that is necessary for the Planning Board to 
use when updating the Town’s Master Plan. The list of contacts is on the RPC 
website. A CLG grant application a few years ago to update this inventory 
was not funded. The update is long overdue. 

• The old Rollins estate off Shattuck Way is a high priority for HDC review. 
• Stone walls (along the roads or those underground in wells, springs, rain 

cisterns, foundations, etc.) are historic resources. Any impact in development 
plans and any potential mitigation for stone walls (e.g., the second storage 
area on Shattuck Way) needs to specifically involve the HDC. The Planning 
Board has been speaking for the HDC in this regard (and others) and should 
not. Such historic resources need to be discussed at a public HDC meeting, 
whether the resources will be impacted, what the impact is, how to avoid or 
minimize the impact, and failing that how to mitigate the impact. These 
discussions and decisions need to be in the written record of an HDC meeting. 

• Not every tree or rock along a Newington road (many of which have been 
designated as scenic under RSA rules) has scenic or historic significance. 
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Some old specimen trees are certainly noteworthy and should be identified 
and protected, as are many stone walls, which should be mapped. Holding 
public meetings every time a property owner wants to cut a pine tree along 
the road or move a stone seems overkill. Some working guidelines would be 
helpful. 

• The New Hampshire Geological Society has a new “Stone Wall Mapper” 
tool: www.granit.unh.edu/resourcelibrary/specialtopics/stonewalls/. 

Adjourned • HDC Meeting lasted from 10:15 am to 11:15 am; motion to adjourn by Edna 
Gove, seconded by Ted Connors. 

• Meeting with Town Planner lasted about one hour. 

 
 
Lulu Pickering 
HDC Member 
January 17, 2019 
 


